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TOWN OF RYE - SELECT BOARD 

MEETING 
Monday, March 13, 2023 – 6:00 p.m. 

Rye Town Hall 

 

 

 

Present:  Chair Phil Winslow, Selectman Bill Epperson, and Vice-Chair Tom King (via Zoom) 

 

Others Present on behalf of the Town:  Town Administrator Matt and Asst. Town 

Administrator/Finance Director Becky Bergeron 

 

 

6:00 p.m. 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chair Winslow called the meeting to order at 6:02 p.m. 

 

II. NON-PUBLIC SESSION (1) per RSA 91-A:3, II (c) Reputation 

       

At 6:02 p.m., Phil Winslow made a motion to go into Non-Public Session per RSA 91-A:3 II 

(c) Reputation.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.  Roll Call: Epperson – Yes, Winslow – Yes, King – 

Yes. 

 

At 6:11 p.m., Phil Winslow made a motion to come out of Non-Public Session and recess until the 

public meeting at 6:30 p.m.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.  Roll Call: Epperson – Yes, Winslow – 

Yes, King – Yes.  

     

6:30 p.m. RECONVENE PUBLIC MEETING 

 

III. CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

Chair Winslow reconvened the public meeting at 6:31 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

IV. ANNOUNCEMENTS 

 

• The Town Election is scheduled for Tuesday, March 14th at the Rye Elementary 

School.  The polls open at 8:00 a.m. and close at 7:00 p.m.   

 

• As his last select board meeting as a sitting Selectman, Chair Winslow thanked present 

and past fellow select board members: Priscilla Jenness; Craig Musselman; Keriann 

Roman; Bill Epperson; Mae Bradshaw; and Tom King.  He also thanked town 

department heads and teams for their support and hard work on behalf of Rye.  He gave 

a special thanks to Becky Bergeron, Matt Scruton, past Town Administrator Mike 

Magnant and town counsel for their help and guidance.  In addition, he thanked the 

over one hundred and ten volunteers in the Town who have served on boards, 
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commissions, and committees.  Without their help, the Town could not operate.  In 

closing, he recognized Select Board Executive and Finance Assistant Janice Ireland 

who keeps everyone inline and out of trouble.  Without her hard work, the Select Board 

could not operate.  He thanked the electorate for the opportunity to represent them in 

managing town affairs over the last six years. 

 

Selectman Epperson noted that it’s Phil Winslow’s last meeting and he reflected on 

events that have taken place in town over the last six years.  The new town hall annex 

was opened after three committees, eleven years and fourteen warrant articles.  The 

Planning Administrator has been moved from the front entryway of the Town Hall to 

an office on the second floor.  Selectman Winslow was instrumental in the team that 

guided $900,000 to reconfigure the Lang Road and Route 1 intersection.  The Federal 

Government gave $3,000,000 to dredge Rye Harbor.  The Select Board negotiated and 

installed a new cell tower, which provides an additional $300,000 yearly in revenue for 

the Town.  The Town Center Committee was setup.  There was $800,000 to create a 

new safe and attractive town center, which will be seen in 2025.  The Town has a 

commitment of $500,000 to build bike lanes from the Rye/New Castle Bridge to Route 

1A and from Sagamore Road to Odiorne’s Point.  It’s anticipated that the bike lanes 

will be completed within the next two years.  All of this has been done while keeping 

the taxes under a 3% increase for the last six years.  The Town has never been in a 

better financial condition.  Clearly, none of this could have been done without the help 

of all the volunteers.  The committees and commissions have done so much work and 

good for the Town.  There are over one hundred volunteers who have done work for the 

Town.  Hopefully, the string of improvements will continue over the next decade or 

two.   

 

Selectman Epperson presented Chair Winslow with a plaque as appreciation for his 

dedicated service as a Town of Rye Selectman.   

 

V. PUBLIC COMMENTS – (at the beginning of the meeting, for any comment by any 

Rye resident on any topic.  Requested time limit, up to 5 minutes each person.) 

 

Lisa Sweet, 7 Winslow Way, Rye Energy Committee Member, noted that the Energy 

Committee has been working to bring Rye Community Power to Rye.  The program will be 

launching on or about April 24th.  The program will be launching with nine other towns in N.H.  

Eversource customers in the Town will automatically be enrolled in Rye Community Power with 

a rate of 15.8¢ per kilowatt hour.  This represents a 22% discount from the current Eversource 

rate.  There will also be options that each Rye customer may choose.  All the prices for the 

products are below the current Eversource rate.  This information will be mailed out in a mailer 

to all Rye customers on March 24th.  An informational meeting is scheduled for April 4th, 6:30 

p.m., at the Rye Junior High.  There will also be a table set up with information at the Town 

Election on March 14th.     

 

Steven Borne, 431 Wallis Road, announced that April 4th is Rye Night Out with the Civic 

League.  He appreciates the information that was posted on the Town’s website in relation to the 

expenses for the renovation for the Town Hall Annex.  He would like the total costs including 
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the land, lawyers, demolition and all the work to be posted as well.  He asked if there is a report 

from the presentation that was given by Craig Musselman at the last Select Board meeting in 

regards to the landfill monitoring.  He noted that the testing is done every three months and it 

takes a month to get the data.  The Town has no idea if a plume is coming, getting into the water 

and getting into people’s systems.  The charts said that the readings are 5, 6 and 7, and it’s pretty 

consistent.  There’s a consistent flow of PFOAs in the water supply.  The real question is what’s 

bioaccumulated in people’s blood?  It’s really a safety issue.  There’s a real issue with the 

volume of PFOAs that are in the water.  Spending eleven million dollars on a treatment plant 

may not actually make that go away because it’s not known when the PFOAs are going to stop 

flowing into the Garland well.   

 

 

VI. CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – (to be discussed at the meeting only if pulled off the 

consent agenda by one of the three Selectmen.) 

 

A. Chief Walsh – Event Permit Application: Cystic Fibrosis Foundation Cycle for 

Life 2023, Saturday, 7/15/23, 6:00am – 4:00pm to benefit the Cystic Fibrosis 

Foundation. 

 

B. Letter rec’d from Ed Farley re: the protocol of how the town oversees the Police 

Department 

 

C. Jason Rucker, Public Works Director – Crack Sealing Bid Results 

 

D. Letter rec’d from Jaci Grote re: Her resignation from the Conservation 

Commission 

 

Consent Agenda Items A and D were pulled for discussion.   

 

• Event Permit Application: Cystic Fibrosis Foundation Cycle for Life 2023 

 

Chief Walsh reviewed the details for the Cystic Fibrosis Foundation event being held on July 

15th.  The noncompetitive bicycle event is for 200 riders.  He confirmed that all insurance and 

paperwork is in order.  There are no other permit applications for events on that day.  Chief 

Walsh agreed to check the 400th Celebration calendar to be sure there are no conflicts.   

 

• Jaci Grote: resignation from RCC 

 

Chair Winslow asked that a letter of thanks be sent to Jaci Grote for her service on the Rye 

Conservation Commission.   

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to accept Consent Agenda Items A, B, C and D as written.  

Seconded by Bill Epperson.   

Roll Call: Phil Winslow – Aye; Bill Epperson – Aye; Tom King - Aye 

Vote: 3-0 
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VII. DISCUSSION ITEMS 

 

A. Planning Board Update – on 2/8/2023 the Planning Board was awarded the 

NHHOP Invest NH Municipal Planning & Zoning Grant in the amount of 

$17,750.00 

 

Zoning/Planning Administrator Kim Reed spoke to the Select Board in regards to the NHHOP 

Invest NH Municipal Planning & Zoning Grant that was awarded to the Rye Planning Board in 

the amount of $17,750.  The grant will be used for a needs assessment study, which is part of 

Phase 1.  The grant is a three part grant program.  The needs analysis data is needed in order to 

apply for the other two grants.  Administrator Reed submitted to the Select Board the RFP that 

has been vetted by Attorney Maher which will be sent out to certified consultants listed on the 

Invest NH Municipal Grant list.  The Long Range Planning Committee, under the direction of 

the Planning Board, will be reviewing applications from consultants and will make a 

recommendation to the Planning Board on a firm to do the actual needs assessment work.   

 

Planning Board Chair Patricia Losik reviewed the RFP and the few areas of concern that 

Attorney Maher pointed out.  She noted that this Phase 1 grant can work on areas of the master 

plan that relate to housing related matters.  It can also relate to discussions of difficult areas such 

as sewer and water, as long as it relates to housing.   

 

It was agreed that Town Administrator Matt Scruton would be authorized to sign any contract 

documents as a liaison between the Select Board and Planning Board.  All communications from 

NHHOP will be sent to Matt Scruton and Kim Reed. 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to accept the Invest NH Municipal Planning and Zoning Grant 

Program Housing Opportunity Planning Grant and authorize the Town Administrator to 

sign any necessary contracts or agreements.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.   

Roll Call: Phil Winslow – Aye; Bill Epperson – Aye; Tom King - Aye 

Vote: 3-0 

 

B. Proposed letter to PDA re: The Proposed Fuel Farm at Pease 

Not addressed 

 

C. Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination Ordinance  

 

Town Administrator Matt Scruton reviewed the updates to the Illicit Discharge Detection and 

Elimination (IDDE) Ordinance.  Updates include: clarification of the Select Board’s authority to 

adopt the ordinance; further history of the ordinance; and reflect the statutory penalties under 

RSA 149-VI:1-a.   

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to accept the Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination 

Ordinance as written.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.   

Roll Call: Phil Winslow – Aye; Bill Epperson – Aye; Tom King - Aye 

Vote: 3-0 
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VIII. CORRESPONDENCE 

None 

 

IX. NEW BUSINESS 

None 

 

X. OLD BUSINESS 

 

A. Town Hall Windows 

 

Referring to the Town Hall window project, Administrator Scruton noted that there is lead that 

needs to be remediated caused by the removal of the windows for the reglazing.  The concern is 

how the costs for the lead cleanup and remediation is going to be paid, which could be upwards 

of $20,000 in addition to the cost estimate for the reglazing of the windows.  He asked the Select 

Board how they would like to proceed.   

 

It was noted by Finance Director Becky Bergeron that there is a cost share for the windows 

between the Heritage Commission and the Friends of Rye Town Hall.   

 

Administrator Scruton pointed out that it is his understanding that this work should be done 

every time a window is pulled out to be reglazed or any time there is disturbance of the lead 

paint.  The lead dust could be a risk factor for town staff who may be working in the area.  Costs 

would be reduced substantially if the work were done all at once when staff was not occupying 

the second floor.  He noted that if the project could wait until another phase of the annex was 

done and the staff could be moved over to that building, it would be an appropriate time to do 

this type of work.  Since it involves lead, he would be concerned for the safety of the town staff.   

 

Mae Bradshaw, 106 Harbor Road, spoke to the Select Board about the Town Hall window 

project.  She noted that the Friends of Rye Town Hall are willing to fund raise for half the 

remediation.  This work may require the Heritage Commission to do some fundraising also.  

Depending upon the costs for the work, she believes there will not be much that the Town would 

have to cover.   

 

Selectman Epperson agreed that it would be best to wait until there was an opportunity to move 

the staff over to the annex so the remediation can be done all at once.  It would be the safest and 

most cost-effective way to do the work.   

 

The Select Board agreed to take some time and explore other alternatives.  They also agreed it 

was best to not remediate after every window and to do the work at one time. 

 

Fire Chief Mark Cotreau commented that the goal is to not have to remediate at all.  The goal 

is to protect the area under industry standards, so there’s not a release of lead and dust that has to 

be remediated.  It makes economic sense to do the work all at once.  The Town would be well 

served to find out what the industry standards are for the work. 
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Ms. Bradshaw noted that the person who is doing the reglazing on the windows only does three 

windows at a time.  The windows are taken off site to his workshop where the reglazing is done.  

She doesn’t believe the contractor has the capacity to take out all the windows at one time.  She 

suggested speaking with the contractor first. 

 

It was the consensus of the Select Board to wait and put the project on hold at this time. 

 

XI. OTHER BUSINESS 

 

A. Meeting, Monday, February 13, 2023, 5:30 p.m., Rye Town Hall 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to approve the minutes of February 13, 2023 as written.  Seconded 

by Bill Epperson.   

Roll Call: Phil Winslow – Aye; Bill Epperson – Aye; Tom King - Aye 

Vote: 3-0 

 

B. Non-Public Session, Monday, February 13, 2023 (1) per RSA 91-A:3 II (c) Reputation 

                   (2) per RSA 91-A:3 II (a) Personnel 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to approve the non-public minutes of February 13, 2023 for 

Reputation as written and not to seal.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.   

Roll Call: Phil Winslow – Aye; Bill Epperson – Aye; Tom King - Aye 

Vote: 3-0 

 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to approve the non-public minutes of February 13, 2023 for 

Personnel as written and not to seal.  Seconded by Bill Epperson. 

Roll Call: Phil Winslow – Aye; Bill Epperson – Aye; Tom King - Aye 

Vote: 3-0 

 

 

ADJOURNMENT 
 

Motion by Phil Winslow to adjourn at 7:25 p.m.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.  All in favor. 

 

 

 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Dyana F. Ledger 
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